Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 19th April 2010, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Gill Rees, Jim Prosser, Mike Jones,




Sandie Rosser, John Harrison, Sara Pickard, Sheila Dafis





Penri Williams, Eric Priday & Wynford Ellis Owen,

 
ALSO PRESENT:
County Councillor:
Delme Bowen
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Lindsay Davies & Stewart McKay


County Councillor:
Craig Williams
1
Police Matters
The Clerk advised the meeting that PC Tebbutt apologised for his non-attendance, which was due to his shift pattern, but the Clerk had received a report from the officer.  PC Tebbutt also advised that PCSO Gibbs was shortly leaving to join the Gwent Police and that Superintendent Adrian Gough may be attending a Council meeting.  This attendance was in response to the letters from the Clerk complaining over the lack of consultation regarding the decision to reduce the three Community Council areas, viz. Pentyrch CC, Radyr & Morganstown CC and St Fagans CC, from three neighbourhood Police Officers to one.  He went on to advise that he had received a letter from Chief Superintendent Bob Tooby advising him that Superintendent Gough would be making contact but, as yet, no contact had been made.  This letter had been included within the list of correspondence circulated to Councillors.
The following crimes had been recorded since the previous meeting:
Pentyrch ~ 5 crimes

1. An assault at Heol y Pentre on 25th March where a male was arrested.

2. A burglary at Heol Gam on 29th March.

3. A garage burglary at Cemex Quarry, Heol Goch where power tools were stolen on 12th April.

4. Two warnings for cannabis possession on 8th March at Tonmawr Quarry.

Creigiau ~ 4 crimes

1. A shoplifter at Tesco’s stealing £80 worth of meat.

2. A garage burglary at Parc y Fro on 29th March.

3. A theft of petrol at Junction 33 of the M4 on 1st April.
4. Two persons charge with supplying drugs (cocaine) at Junction 33 of the M4.
Gwaelod y Garth ~ 4 crimes

1. Damage to a motor vehicle at Nant y Garth on 27th March.

2. A common assault at Heol y Nant where one male person was arrested on 28th March.

3. The theft of lead from the primary school on 14th April.

4. The arrest of a drink/driver on 18th March.

2
Public Session

There were 2 members of the public present and Cty Cllr Delme Bowen updated members of the situation regarding the surface dressing which was applied to Parc y Coed, Parc y Bryn and Ffordd Dinefwr, the previous autumn.  The contractors had accepted responsibility after the mastic used had failed and the problem of loose chippings had not been alleviated by regular sweeping.  As a consequence, the contractor has agreed to look at reimbursing claimants and a letter will go out to the affected residents advising them. It was also intended to re-instate the work in early May.
He went on to say that the Clerk had advised him that the PCC had not been informed about re-surfacing work being carried out at Heol Pant y Gored and that the method of working being applied by the contractor was somewhat unusual.  They had installed substantial kerb-stones so that passing cars will not be able to mount the pavement as had previously happened.  He also stated that CCC should always advise the Clerk of work to be carried out.

Kenneth Hughes told members that despite not seeing any Police Officers in the village, he went to an event in the Pentyrch Village Hall where there were four of them.  He had attended an exhibition intended for the over 50’s which included the Fire Service, Trading Standards and other agencies.  The turn-out was very disappointing with there being more Police than residents.  He stated that the people at the event were very helpful but there were too few residents there.  Cllr Priday advised that it had been a failure of publicity, he believed on the part of the Police, to advertise the event properly.
Mr Hughes went on to raise the issue of the re-surfacing at Heol Pant y Gored pointing out that the road was used by Creigiau Travel buses and the skip company and if two of these large vehicles were travelling in opposite directions, then the new pavement would make it virtually impossible for them to pass each other.  He queried why Creigiau Travel did not use the shorter route down Station Road and then along Cardiff Road.  Finally, he went on to point out that pot-holes were not being repaired in Pentyrch yet new work was taking place on Heol Danyrodyn, Fairmeadow and Cefn Bychan.
3
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Jones could not understand why Heol Pant y Gored was being re-surfaced and was advised that it had been on the re-surfacing list for many years since the Tarmac lorries used to regularly go onto the pavement and the kerb-stones had been forced downwards.  Cllr Jones maintained that it was an unnecessary re-surfacing when other roads were more deserving and he wished to complain about the serious problems this re-surfacing would create with vehicles passing each other.  Cllr Thomas recalled that the original intention was to re-instate the pavement but to try and get Tarmac to pay for it.  He commented that there had been no proper consultation with the CCC and the PCC had been denied an opportunity to comment on the proposals.  Cllr Priday commented that the issues of the work at Heol Danyrodyn and Cefn Bychan were in response to residents complaints regarding the lack of parking space
4
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 15th March 2010
The minutes were accepted and duly signed.
5
Matters Arising
Paragraph 158 
Cllr Jones asked whether there had been any response to his query regarding whether there had been any pattern identified in the burglaries at Penffordd and whether any response had been received regarding the Tarmac lorry seen in Pentyrch on 15th March.  The Clerk advised that he had not received a response from PC Tebbutt and he would chase the officer up on both the issues.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 159
Cllr Priday congratulated the Chairman, Cllr Thomas on the way he had chaired the public meeting at Gwaelod y Garth the previous week, adding that he felt the meeting went very well.
Paragraph 160
Cllr Jones raised the issue of the GYG Rangers which, he understood, played their matches outside Gwaelod-y-Garth.  The Clerk recalled that part of the application referred to the hiring of a training ground but could not recall the precise details.
Paragraph 163
Cllr Jones advised that he had been advised by some residents of Heol Danyrodyn that three 17 year-old youths who, it had been suggested, were responsible for some of the crime, had now moved out of the village.  He stressed that this was ‘hearsay’ but the residents were relieved that they had left.
Paragraph 165
Cllr Thomas congratulated Cllr Williams on the colour edition of the Community Link which he felt was really excellent.
Paragraph 170
Cllr Jones queried whether CCC had responded to the Clerk in respect of his requests for risk assessment, the health & safety report and the equality impact statement, pointing out that CCC had a 20 working day rule for response to correspondence.  The Clerk advised Cllr Jones that he had written requesting the items and that he had yet to receive a response.  In the meantime, he had been contacted by Mr Paul Orders, the new executive officer responsible for Traffic and Highways, who intended organising a meeting with the officers, the County Councillors and the PCC Councillors to address the PCC concerns.  It was hoped that this meeting would take place at the Council Offices in Pentyrch.
Cllr Thomas suggested that, being mindful of the 20 day rule and in view of the arrival of Mr Orders, the Clerk write to him and ask for a response once the original 20 days have elapsed and give them time to respond.  This was accepted.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 171

Cllr Rosser thanked the Community Maintenance Officers for their prompt response in putting a handle on the GYG Noticeboard.

6
Community Link
Cllr Williams advised the meeting that the closing date for the Summer Link would be the 10th June.  A discussion ensued about whether the colour printing used in the ‘Spring’ edition should be repeated for the remainder of 2010 at an additional cost of some £166 per edition.  Some Councillors felt that the additional cost of £500 - £600 could be better spent elsewhere; whilst others argued that the Link was the visible aspect of the PCC within the Community and was a very good public relation tool.  Cllr Own proposed that the three Links scheduled for 2010/11 be printed in colour in the same manner as the ‘Spring’ edition. He was seconded by Cllr Dafis.  The vote was six in favour and three against.  Cllrs Harrison and Jones wished their opposition to the proposal to be recorded in the minutes. 
Cllr Williams pointed out that he had suggested the colour version as he had received so many colour photographs, however if this was not repeated for the subsequent editions then it would be pointless putting out a colour version.  Cllr Thomas agreed that Cllr Williams should always retain the editorial control in respect of the Link.

7
Clerk’s Report
7.1
Community Building Grants Programme
The Clerk had circulated members with the details of this programme in advance of the meeting.  
7.2 & 4
Council Insurance
The Clerk advised members of the renewal premium received from the Council insurers and referred to the 12.3% increase in premium for which no explanation had been offered.  He was negotiating with the insurers in respect of a reduction in cover which would give a reduction in premium but felt that it was just tinkering.  In addition, he had now received a quotation from a rival insurer ‘Aviva’ that was substantially cheaper and also seemed to have an increase in cover.  The details were discussed in detail and it was agreed that the Council would change its insurer.  Clerk to arrange
7.3
CCC Local Development Plan
The Clerk advised Councillors that CCC had withdrawn its LDP because of concerns over its ‘soundness’.
8
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £9,498.62p and receipts of £260.00p were recorded for March 2010.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Williams, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed.
9
Planning Applications
There were 8 planning applications to consider:
a) 10/00435/W ~ Saith Erw Fach, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
b) 10/00353/W ~  Listed Building Consent.  Craig y Parc School, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
c) 10/00504/W ~ Cwr y Coed, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments.
d) 10/00569/W ~ Outline Planning Permission. Brynawel, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
e) 10/00581/W ~ Graig Bungalows, Llantrisant Road, Capel Llanilltern.  No adverse comments.

f) 10/00629/W ~ 1 Queen Charlotte Drive, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.

g) 10/00630/W ~ 91 Parc y Coed, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.

h) 10/00621/W ~ Maesteg House, Tyn y Coed Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.

10
Correspondence
Cllr Thomas asked the Clerk to read out the response from Malcolm Frazer, CCC (Parks) dated 15.4.10 regarding the trees on Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  There was a general discussion and it was agreed the Clerk should write to Cemex to try to ensure a management plan was taken forward.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Rosser pointed out that the Clerk had mistakenly named Hazel Evans as Hazel Smith at the email received on 19th April.  The Clerk apologised.
Cllr Jones referred to his email of the 6th April in relation to the cutting back of overgrowing vegetation and the Clerk then read it out for the benefit of the other Councillors.  A general discussion ensued.  Cllr Priday proposed that those Councillors who wished to use the letter prepared by the Clerk should be free to do so and those that were not happy could continue to ask the Clerk to send out his more official letter.  This was agreed.

11
To consider the draft proposals following the review of Electoral Arrangements.
The Clerk advised members of the responses he had received from both St Fagans and Radyr & Morganstown Community Councils and there was a lively discussion.  It was generally felt that the whole exercise was an attempt to pigeon-hole all areas so that the number of electors per Councillor was the same across the CCC area.  This ignored, rather than celebrated, the differences that were enjoyed by the rural areas and the community spirit that was engendered.  It was felt that lumping St Fagans with Fairwater ignored the cultural and different nature of the rural village against the urban sprawl of Fairwater.  In much the same way, Radyr & Morganstown, despite having a Community Council, was fundamentally different to the rural communities of Gwaelod y Garth, Creigiau, Pentyrch and St Fagans.  Councillors were not keen on being part of a 3-membered constituency and it was felt that the more important issues of boundaries had been ignored in pursuit of a ‘one size fits all’ approach.  This failed to take cognisance of traditional communities and cultural differences that exist between urban and rural areas.  It was felt that the response to the review should highlight these issues and suggest that no changes should occur at this time and, if it was felt necessary to go to a multi-membered constituency, then combine the rural communities of Pentyrch, Gwaelod y Garth, Creigiau and St Fagans with representation by two Councillors.  Clerk to arrange
12
To consider Road and Traffic Management issues 
Cllr Jones raised the issue about the use of two-tone sirens and flashing blue lights by emergency service vehicles and had intended the issue be dealt with in a ‘low-key’ way.  In the absence of this, he had written to all three services with a freedom of information request.  He also requested that the Clerk send on to other Councillors the issues he had drawn together from the Association of British Drivers.  Clerk to arrange
He moved on to his concerns over heavy goods vehicles coming into Pentyrch and a discussion ensued.  The Clerk pointed out that the signage was incomplete, with Church Road and the Efail Isaf Road not having the signs prohibiting HGVs from entering the village.  It was agreed that more signage was needed and the Clerk was asked to write to CCC.  Clerk to arrange
A general discussion also ensued with regard to Heol Creigiau where Cllr Rees felt that the parking opposite the bus-stop near Tesco’s severely restricted the road, especially when buses were waiting.  She felt that double yellow lines opposite would assist.  Cllr Thomas expressed his concerns over Heol Creigiau becoming a rat-run, especially as the Church Village by-pass was now opening up, Heol Creigiau would become an attractive short-cut to the Llantrisant Road.  It was pointed out that there were no traffic calming measures to slow down vehicles travelling from the north.  The ‘road narrow’ restrictions, either side of Tesco’s, failed to slow traffic down entering this area of Heol Creigiau as the right of way favoured  vehicles travelling from the north rather than, the more obvious, slowing down of vehicles entering the restricted area.  Cllr Williams felt that there should be traffic calming before the junction with Parc y Bryn, although other Councillors were quick to make the point that these should not be traffic cushions.  The Clerk was asked to write to CCC regarding these issues.  Clerk to arrange
13
Forward Planning
The Chairman congratulated the Clerk on a well-presented set of figures and felt that the issue over water usage needed to be looked into promptly.  The Councillors had no questions in relation to the end of year figures produced by the Clerk.

14
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	15.3.10
	Gill Rees
	Mountain Road to Efail Isaf is breaking up badly. Could you please inform the County Council?
	Email to C2C

	15.3.10
	Gill Rees
	Please could either Wayne or Colin collect the litter that has collected in the 2 lay-byes on Heol Goch? It is safe to do so. I have done so myself on at least 3 occasions. You can park in the lay-bys and collect in safety.
	CMOs advised

	18.3.10
	Sheila Dafis
	I attended the Governors meeting at Creigiau Primary school on Tuesday 16th.March.  The new school fence has been erected and is looking very smart.  The school has an excellent updated web site and are to be congratulated on its format and appearance. View www.creigiauprm.cardiff.sch.uk to see it.
	For information.

	24.3.10
	Stewart McKay
	I have had reports from residents of issues over the re-surfacing of Heol Pant y Gored near the Recreation Field.  I have been told that drainage outlets and man-hole covers have been buried under the tarmac and, although the Clerk has advised me that he has already taken up the issue with the CCC Highways (Paul Shapley) and that he has been assured that everything is as according to the plan, I remain concerned that the PCC are not being notified of when works are being carried out in the area.  It would assist CCC if the Clerk or Councillors were able to deflect potential criticism with prior knowledge.  I would ask that the Clerk writes to Cty Cllr Delme Bowen expressing our concern and advise him that his standing is being dented by Highways issues, with the appallingly bad attempt at the surface dressing of Parc y Coed/Ffordd Dinefwr being a prime example.
	Clerk to write to Cllr Delme Bowen

	25.3.10
	Gill Rees
	There is still rubbish on Tyn y Coed Road that has been fly-tipped and is crushed up between the Forestry Car Park and the 200 yards up the road towards Pentyrch.
	Email to C2C

	29.3.10
	John Harrison
	I have spoken to the owners of the shops who have hanging basket brackets   (Spar, Butchers and Animal Feeds).  They are willing to water the baskets.  There are presently 8 brackets but these need to be inspected and maybe one or two repositioned.  Is it possible for them to have a cheap pressurised unit to assist them?
	Clerk to enquire

	29.3.10
	Sandie Rosser
	It has been reported to me that people have been seen picking the daffodils by the playing field, under the assumption that they are wild flowers. Can a sign be erected stating that these are not wild flowers and must not be picked? Perhaps this is something you can address in the next link as a general reminder that it is against the law to pick wild flowers in general.
	Clerk to advise

	29.3.10
	Mike Jones
	A street light in Heol Goch ( opposite parking area)is still not working – January.

Another pothole has appeared at the pothole repair !  at the lay-by, by the shops.
	Email to C2C

	1.4.10
	Lindsay Davies
	There is a big buddleia bush and other overgrowth that is the spilling over the pathway on the right hand (eastern) side of South/Riverglade just after the security company and before the junction into Banc/Ffordd yr Afon.  I believe we were told initially that the land belonged to ‘no-one’ – in which case whose responsibility is it to cut back what is basically a massive weed?
	Email to C2C

	14.4.10
	Lindsay Davies
	At the bus stop on Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth across the road from Heol Berry and South Glade, a somewhat odd-looking drainage scheme was created, which involved layers of cement, stones and a black plastic membrane.  It has been pointed out to me by a resident (Mr Hammet of 1 George Close) that this was poorly designed in the first instance, is now coming apart and, as a consequence, having a detrimental effect on the drainage systems, around the bottom of Main Road and towards the main drain just by the start of the Industrial estate.  Mr Hammet believes that the arrangement made around the bus stop resulted in cement blocking the main drain and is a major contributor to the problems in this area.  Can you please ask the Council to check out and repair the drainage channels below the bus stop to prevent a worsening of the current situation?
	Email to C2C


	14.4.10
	Lindsay Davies
	Can you please seek reassurance from the Council's street cleaning service that they will, in future, include the cul-de-sac Nant y Garth (CF15 9HG) in their regular trips through the Gwaelod y Garth?  Two local residents advise that the Council(s) street cleaner visits on an infrequent and irregular basis and that it is they who keep the street clean.
	Email to C2C

	14.4.10
	Eric Priday
	There are two extremely large and dangerous pot-holes on Church Road, Pentyrch on the western side of the road between the house named White Lodge and de Courcey’s restaurant.  There are also two smaller pot-holes between the lane to Llwynda Ddu farm and White Lodge.
	Email to C2C

	19.4.10
	Mike Jones
	Would you please ask PC Tebbutt to investigate why the

following vehicle was in Pentyrch on Friday at approximately

0830 hours?  CN04EBZ – Griffiths Engineering.  
	Email to PC Tebbutt

	19.4.10
	Lindsay Davies
	Over 100 people attended the public meeting held on Thursday 15th April to give local people a chance to ask questions about the recently-developed proposal and convey views prior to the intended submission for Planning permission in May.  Chaired by the Cllr Stuart Thomas, Graham Dalton from CCC Education Department, Iwan Ellis, Head teacher, Sam Austin, Chair of the School Governors and Selwyn Hughes, Chair of the Village Hall Committee all made presentations and answered questions.  Members of the public were reassured that the alternative, demountable classroom proposal for which planning permission had been received, would be withdrawn if this one were successful and that, although the precise length and detail of the intended long-term lease had yet to be discussed and agreed, the hall would remain in the ownership and control of the village through its Trustees.  Additionally, although it had been some years since there had been a day-time booking of the hall, it was acknowledged that there would remain some scope for its potential use by villagers or groups (e.g. as currently occurs when Pobol y Cwm wish to film there) in conjunction with the school.  It was hoped that the combination of the refurbished accommodation, disabled toilets and portable stage would render the hall a more attractive facility for potential users.    The traffic implications of having a school with a broader catchment area than the village were acknowledged.  School representatives advised that they tried to mitigate the problems with measures that included permitting parents dropping off children to park on the school yard and would, henceforth, also have a formal agreement with hall users to use the school yard in the evenings.  Residents living opposite the hall and school expressed their concern that they would have preferred to see the recently created parking spaces outside the school retained.  The education representatives confirmed that the proposals were intended to accommodate the existing numbers of school children in their own year classrooms) and that there was a cap on admissions of 28 per year group (albeit with some discretion to average across the school) that equated to the capacity of the nursery intake. Currently 2 classrooms have over 30 children in up to 3 year groups in one room.
	For information

	19.4.10
	Eric Priday
	At last week’s meeting of Pentyrch Neighbourhood Watch it was reported that the barrier is up at the access road off Heol Goch towards the Tonmawr Quarry and the old access to the Taffs Well Quarry.  There is a lot of fly-tipping occurring on this road which CCC won’t touch because it’s a private road.  Could we contact Cemex or Tonmawr quarries to have it removed and lower the barrier?
	Clerk to arrange

	19.4.10
	Mike Jones
	In relation to Heol Danyrodyn, some residents feel that CCC did not listen to the consultations and residents feel that the waste ground near the garages will be used to build new flats.
	For information

	19.4.10
	Mike Jones
	In relation to the work being carried out at Cefn Bychan were the PCC advised that it would happen?  [Clerk advised that PCC were not consulted nor advised.]
	For information

	19.4.10
	Sara Pickard
	Could the Clerk please put up the notices for the new play by the Hijinx Theatre?
	Clerk to arrange

	19.4.10
	Wynford Ellis Owen 
	There are large pot-holes on Cardiff Road just past the entrance to Queen Charlotte Drive in the middle of the road.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.4.10
	Mike Jones
	Light No.5 on Heol Goch, virtually opposite the War Memorial is still out despite being reported as faulty as far back as January.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.4.10
	Stuart Thomas
	The draft Charter with CCC has still not materialised despite being promised it back in the meeting of June 2009 which was hosted by this Council.  Could we chase up the current situation?
	Clerk to arrange

	19.4.10
	Stuart Thomas
	The chevrons on Heol pant y Gored are not visible when travelling down the hill.  Could the Clerk please write to CCC?
	Clerk to arrange

	19.4.10
	Stuart Thomas
	Light No 5 on Tynant Road is on during the day.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.20 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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